UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



COUNCIL



26 April 1999



(2.15 p.m. to 4.00 p.m.)



MINUTES





Present:	The Rt. Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan (Vice-Chair), Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick,  Professor Massara, Professor Sanders), Professor Baker, Miss Clarke, Mrs Frank, Professor Gray, Mr Harker, Ms Hayward, Mr Leadbetter, Professor McCormack, Professor Meddis, Mr Melville-Ross, Mrs Nolan, Mr Owen, Professor Radford, Professor Richmond, Dr Sadler, Professor Sherer, Dr Steel, Professor Weale, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Roberts) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Connett).



By invitation:	Mr Diamond and Ms Rhodes.



In attendance:	The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Estates Officer, the Personnel Officer, the Academic Registrar, the Director of Information Systems, the Public Relations Officer and the Planning Officer.





SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS



CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



 101/99

On behalf of Council, the Chair welcomed Mr Leadbetter, a new lay member, and the new Registrar and Secretary, Dr Rich, to their first meeting of Council. 



 102/99

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Dr Crunden, Mr Glossop, Mr Hughes and Ms Ralph. 



STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



 103/99

At the request of the Chair and of Mr Pertwee, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:



Item 9(a): Standing Committee 

Item 9(b): Information Systems Strategy Committee 



 104/99

The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been noted or approved by Council as appropriate.



�MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 



 105/99

The Minutes of the meeting held on 18 January 1999 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record subject to the following amendment:



M.78/99: Draft Annual Report of the Audit Committee to Council for 1997/98



In line 4, “C.MM.??/99 above refer” to read “C.MM.45-51/99 above refer”.



MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



 106/99

There were no matters arising from the Minutes.



VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT



Funding Settlement



 107/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the HEFCE announcement of the financial settlement for universities for 1999/00.  Government policy of annual real cuts was to continue but they would now be limited to no more than 1 per cent a year for the coming three years.  A new development was the earmarking of additional funds for special programmes aimed at progressing the Government’s own priorities, in particular widening participation to poorer social groups, selectively increasing student numbers and bringing universities closer to industry. 



 108/99

The University had done unexpectedly well in that the recurrent grant had increased by 3.8 per cent which was above both inflation and the national average.  Unfortunately there was no simple explanation for the favourable settlement that could be incorporated in a straightforward way into the University’s strategic planning as the contributing factors bore only an indirect relation to the University’s performance as an academic institution.  For example, a fortuitous combination of two factors had substantially and unexpectedly increased the core funding for research:  firstly, the University had improved recruitment of postgraduate research students thereby increasing research volume, and secondly the increase in volume happened to be in those disciplines which the HEFCE had anyway decided to fund more generously.  The University also benefited more than most comparable universities from the premium the HEFCE now paid to universities that recruited students from socially deprived neighbourhoods. 



 109/99

In addition to the 3.8 per cent increase in core funding, two of the University’s three bids for additional funded student numbers had been successful.  These were for undergraduate students  in internet computing degree schemes offered by the Departments of Computer Science and Electronic Systems Engineering and for postgraduate students in the Department of Law’s suite of international law programmes.  This brought the overall HEFCE grant to a 5.8 per cent  increase over 1998/99, a substantial rise in real terms. The extra undergraduate student numbers  would be added to the University’s  MaSN and would therefore be locked into the recurrent core funding in future years. 



Applications



 110/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the latest position with respect to student applications for 1999/00.  The figures were quite encouraging, despite the continuing recession in the Far East and the completion of the transition to the Government’s new funding arrangements for home undergraduates.  Undergraduate applications were running 13 per cent above last year’s level even though the national trend was 2.5 per cent below; demand was particularly buoyant for the laboratory sciences and in those departments which had expanded into new but related disciplines, and widened their range of degree schemes accordingly.  Overseas registrations at the undergraduate level were, however, expected to be a little lower than in 1998/99. 

 

 111/99

The position at postgraduate level was also gratifying, with demand for places ahead of last year, particularly from overseas students, although demand from home students was down for the fourth successive year.  The University expected that postgraduate numbers would rise again, although not by as much as the 10 per cent increase this year.



Development Land: West Site North



 112/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the latest situation with respect to the development land at West Site North, otherwise known as Salary Brook.  The University’s planning application for a leisure centre on the site, which was to have been considered by the Secretary of State, along with other applications for leisure centres and multiplex cinemas in the Colchester area in late April, had been withdrawn.   The development company with whom the University was in partnership, Salmon Developers, wished to withdraw because they had come to the view that the prospects of the planning application succeeding had deteriorated and were now less than 20 per cent, partly as a result of recent ministerial decisions which strongly favoured city centre rather than out of town sites for such leisure developments and the fact that the Borough Council had recently granted consent to three such  city centres sites being used for the same purpose.  The University had sought independent advice which had confirmed that the prospects of success were poor.  The developers had also been influenced by the decline in the market for some of the leisure facilities they had originally intended to build. 



 113/99

Salmon Developers wished to propose an alternative project  for the same site. The University would wait to see what was proposed but was very unlikely to sell any of the land unless the proposed development was a facility that would benefit the University and the proceeds from the sale matched or exceeded those originally offered. 



AUT strike ballot



 114/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the AUT, the trade union which represented academic and academic-related staff, was balloting its membership on strike and industrial action, following its rejection of a salary offer of 3.5 per cent, the upper limit of what most universities, including Essex, considered they could afford. The result would be known in mid-May.



FINANCIAL SITUATION



Financial Situation for 1998/99



 115/99

Council received paper C/99/13 which set out the latest financial position for 1998/99 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 22 March 1999.



 116/99

The Treasurer reported that the latest forecast was for a surplus of £1.2m, which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £561k approved by Council at its meeting in July 1998 (C.M.214/98 refers) and the surplus of £2.2m reported to the last meeting of Council in January 1999 (C.M.24/99 refers). 



 117/99

This significant reduction in the forecast surplus was the result of several factors, mainly decisions by Budget Sub-Committee to incur forward expenditure, including £200k by the Computing Service, and the impact of the implementation of the new financial reporting standard FRS12, which had led to additional expenditure of £316k which would previously have been charged to provisions.  Less significant had been negative variances due to poorer than expected research grant and contract performance and higher pay award assumptions.  The forecast surplus was expected to improve to £1.6m by the end of the year as some expenditure programmes were unlikely to be completed within the current financial year. 



 118/99

The Treasurer explained that FRS12 was a new accounting standard which did not allow organisations to make provision for items of expenditure without a firm financial commitment.  This had the effect of increasing expenditure on the University’s income and expenditure account but this was balanced by provisions of £3m which had been written back into the total funds; the overall financial position therefore looked much healthier.  The main impact would come in the capital building and long-term maintenance programmes which spanned two financial years.



 119/99

With respect to research grant and contract income, the Vice-Chancellor explained that the latest forecast was not as high as the original budget for a number of reasons, including a decline in grants to the Department of Physics following the decision to close the Department, and the fact that the new grants to ISER from the ESRC had not yet been fully incorporated as final details were still awaited.   The University would only be concerned if there were a consistent downward trend in the amount of income per member of academic staff over several years and this was not the case.  



HEFCE Grant for 1999/00



 120/99

Council received paper C/99/14 which set out the details of the HEFCE recurrent grant for 1999/00 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 22 March 1999.  (C.MM.107-109/99 above refer).



Financial Forecast for 1999/00 to 2001/02



 121/99

Council received paper C/99/15 which set out the latest financial forecast for 1999/00 to 2001/02 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 22 March 1999.



 122/99

The Treasurer reported that the latest forecast showed a deficit in 1999/00 of £204k, rising to surpluses in 2000/01 of £458k and £1.1m in 2001/02.  This compared with the original budgeted deficits of £789k in 1999/00 and £400k in 2000/01 and the small surplus of £276k in 20001/02 approved by Council in July 1998 (C.M.216/98 refers) and the position reported to Council at its last meeting in January 1999 when the forecast showed surpluses of £282k in 1999/00, £712k in 2000/01 and £1.1m in 2001/02 (C.M.28/99 refers).



 123/99

The latest forecast took account of the HEFCE grant announcement, new posts, revised starting dates for various vacancies and the effect of implementing FRS12.  Contributions from research grants and contracts had been reduced due to the closure of the Department of Physics and delays in filling key academic posts, but the major new grants for the Institute for Social and Economic Research (ISER) were not yet included pending receipt of the actual contracts.  A number of additional posts had been approved in departments with strong recruitment where much higher undergraduate student intakes were expected in October 1999.  Pay assumptions had been increased while savings arising from the closure of the Department of Physics would take effect from 1999/00.  Overall, the position was encouraging and showed that the University could cope with efficiency reductions in teaching funding of one per cent. 



 124/99

The Budget Sub-Committee was preparing the detailed 1999/00 budget with a surplus of at least £500k.  The situation should be helped by student applications for October 1999, which were growing more positive each month; the inclusion of the new ISER grants; and vacancy savings with the continuing problem of filling some professorial posts.



CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME



 125/99

Council received paper C/99/16 which set out the latest position with respect to the Capital Building Programme (C.MM.31-44/99 refer), arising from the discussion at Finance Committee on 22 March 1999 and a special meeting of the Vice-Chancellor's Advisory Group which had considered the space requirements to meet the University’s medium-term academic and financial strategy.



 126/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Vice-Chancellor's Advisory Group had taken note of the forecast surpluses and the growth in the University’s reserves over the last three years and had concluded that it was now possible for the University to afford a more ambitious Capital Building Programme funded at least partly from its own resources.  However, there was a large number of different claims on the funds available and the picture was complicated by plans to bid for substantial external funding, such as bids under the Joint Infrastructure Fund (JIF) initiative, the outcome of which would not be known for some time.  The Vice-Chancellor's Advisory Group had discussed the various options before the University based on the likely success or failure of bids for external funding and had agreed that the University’s first priority was to create additional office and flexible teaching space as the lack of space was beginning to inhibit the University’s plans for growth.  This would include plans to locate the Departments of Computer Science and Electronic Systems Engineering closer together, thereby releasing office space next to the former Physics Building, and to relocate all of the Department of Biological Science staff together on the main campus.  The second priority was to improve student facilities as these had an impact on both undergraduate and postgraduate student recruitment.  It was proposed to increase the amount of student accommodation on campus and also to provide a purpose-built Students' Union Building that would be self-financing, perhaps using a commercial developer. 



 127/99

With respect to the plans concerning the Departments of Computer Science and Electronic Systems Engineering, the Vice-Chancellor reported that a decision needed to be taken about the submission of the JIF bid for the proposed Information Networks Research Centre.  The Vice-Chancellor's Advisory Group had decided that the academic case was strong and that any delay in submitting the bid could result in increased competition; it had, therefore, been decided to proceed with submitting the bid by the end of April deadline, rather than wait until the autumn.  This clearly had a bearing on the Capital Building Programme as a whole especially as the planning costs for the building, as approved by Council at £300k, would now turn out to be substantially greater as the overall cost of the building that the University was being advised to propose to the JIF Board by the Quantity Surveyors was considerably greater than the £7.5m originally envisaged.  More circulation space and a higher cost per square metre were the main factors.  The University was inclined to take the advice of the Quantity Surveyors because they acted as consultants to the JIF Board and had a good understanding of the Board’s standards and expectations. If the bid were successful, JIF would reimburse all the planning costs, but if the bid failed the University would have to bear the cost.  The University believed that the submission was very strong but competition for the funds was extremely fierce and it had to be recognised that the bid might not succeed.



 128/99

Council  was not being asked at the present time to approve a new figure for planning costs nor any subsequent review of spending priorities within the Capital Building Programme.  Firstly, the University would not know the likely planning costs until shortly after 7 May, when the architect reported back to the University, and secondly, the University could not be clear until the next meeting of Council what proportion of planning costs the University would have spent or committed itself to by the time the outcome of the bid was known.  The matter would be brought back to Council at its next meeting in July when a formal proposal would be put for an increase in the planning costs of the project.



 129/99

The Vice-Chancellor stressed that if the bid failed, the expenditure on planning would not have been wasted.  The Vice-Chancellor's Advisory Group had agreed that a new building to house the Departments of Computer Science and Electronic Systems Engineering was the first priority in the University’s medium-term Capital Building Programme.  If necessary, the University would build it using its own resources, albeit on a much more modest scale, and the architects had been instructed to produce a design which could be phased so that the new block could be built in affordable stages.    



 130/99

In the meantime, the University was seeking Council approval for a number of schemes where is was necessary for work to start in the summer term and over the summer period.  These were: 

 

 131/99

the redevelopment of the Catering Service at a cost of £420,279: this would comprise the expansion of the Square Three Café, a new fast food outlet in Square Four and the expansion of the Blues Café, thereby freeing up the Hexagon Building for other use yet to be determined; 



 132/99

phase 2 of the Physics conversion for commencement in summer 1999 at an estimated cost of £500k: the University had failed in its bid for funding under the HEFCE Poor Estates initiative, but the demand for accommodation was such that the second phase of conversion needed to go ahead, providing further accommodation for the Department of Law and enabling the Vice-Chancellor’s and Registrar and Secretary’s offices to be relocated near to the Visitor’s Reception on Square Five;



 133/99

a new 100-seat open-access computer laboratory for completion by the start of the new academic year at an estimated cost of £225k;



 134/99

the next phase of the relocation of the Department of Biological Sciences for completion by the new academic year at a total cost of £250k: this would enable all undergraduate teaching to move from the Tabor Building and the Chaplaincy Centre to be relocated in the Tabor Building, thereby freeing up space for the expansion of the Department of Language and Linguistics and the English as a Foreign Language Unit;



 135/99

he building of either 300 or 500 additional ensuite rooms as South Courts phase 3, subject to the costs being at or below £18,890 per room, the development to be externally financed using fixed rate funding.  



 136/99

During discussion, Council noted that one reason for the increase in planning costs for the Information Networks Research Building was that it would be a very high quality building with associated high unit costs as advised by the Quantity Surveyors.  Council was advised that there would be no conflict of interest in using Quantity Surveyors who also acted for the JIF Board as this was known to all the parties concerned and the company was also advising other universities.



 137/99

With respect to the redevelopment of the catering service, Council noted that the proposals were based on consultants’ advice which suggested that the type of catering required on campus was now very different from that originally envisaged when the Hexagon Restaurant was built, and there was every expectation that the new facilities would cater more efficiently for the demands of the campus community.  In response to a query from the Students' Union, it was noted that an experiment in late night opening of certain facilities would take place during the autumn term.



 138/99

A question was raised concerning the balance of the proposed developments in that there appeared to be little emphasis on the non-science areas of the University, in particular the Library facilities.  In response, the Vice-Chancellor reassured Council that, following the major extension to the Albert Sloman Library a few years ago, the Librarian was confident that the facilities were adequate to cope with demand, even at peak times, and that the University was allocating additional recurrent grant to the Library for spending on books and journals.  The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that the University would like to see a purpose-built building to house the University of Essex Collection of Latin American Art (UECLAA), but it was not a priority for the Capital Building Programme; a proposed lottery bid had not been pursued at the present time as there was little chance of support during the next three years.



 139/99

With respect to the proposed South Courts phase 3, where a limit had been placed on the unit costs involved, Council noted that the deciding factor was that the scheme be self-funding, based on the likely costs of the loan and the rents that could be charged.  This would be taken into account when tenders were received. 



RESOLVED:



 140/99

(i)	that approval be given to the following projects:



the redevelopment of the Catering Service at a cost of £420,279; 



phase 2 of the Physics conversion at an estimated cost of £500k;



a new 100-seat open-access computer laboratory at an estimated cost of £225k;



the next phase of the relocation of the Department of Biological Sciences at a total cost of £250k;



the building of either 300 or 500 additional ensuite rooms as South Courts phase 3, subject to the costs being at or below £18,890 per room.



 141/99

(ii)	that the Treasurer and the Chair of Council be authorised to decide on the size of the South Courts project when “design and build” bids were received from contractors at the beginning of June. 



REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 



 142/99

Council received the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 24 March 1999 as set out in paper C/99/17.



Appointment of Deans of School



RESOLVED:



 143/99

(i)	that Professor Raymond Turner be appointed as Dean of the Graduate School from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002;



 144/99

(ii)	that Dr Stephen R P Smith be appointed as Dean of the School of Science and Engineering from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002.



�Mission Statement



 145/99

RESOLVED: that that the University’s Mission Statement be amended as set out in paper 99/17.



Staffing Matters



 146/99

RESOLVED:	that the following members of staff be granted leave of absence without pay as indicated:



Professor T Puttfarken (Department of Art History and Theory): 1 April 1999 to 31 July 1999

Professor D McKay (Department of Government): 1 May 1999 to 30 September 1999

Dr O Sullivan (Department of Sociology): 1 October 1998 to 30 September 1999



MINUTES OF COMMITTEES



STANDING COMMITTEE



 147/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee held on 8 February 1999.



University Foundation (CSC.MM.16-20/99)



 148/99

Mr Melville-Ross reported on the launch of the Foundation which had taken place on 24 March 1999.  It had been very successful and the University was grateful to the Foundation Administrator and to members of Council who had generated interest in the event.  The next steps were to progress the five projects which had been initially identified, with particular emphasis on postgraduate scholarships for students from the Essex area and on enhancements to Wivenhoe Park.  A database of personal and corporate contacts had been developed and negotiations would now proceed with the aim of matching interested parties to the University’s requirements.



 149/99

The Foundation had implications for both the University of Essex Association and for Convocation.  Plans to merge the Association with the Foundation were underway.  Convocation was a statutory body of the University and it was planned to work closely with the Foundation in the future, especially as the latter sought to raise interest amongst the University’s alumni.



INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE



 150/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 17 February 1999 together with the IS Strategy: Annex A, Plan and Budget for 1999/00 and Annex C, Forward Look 2000/03.



Plan and Budget for 1999/00 (ISSC.MM.3-11/99)



 151/99

RESOLVED:	that the draft Plan and Budget for 1999/00 be approved.



IT Facilities for Students (ISSC.M.15/99)



 152/99

In response to a question concerning the statement that approximately 50 per cent of the student population would have network access, the Director of Information Systems clarified that all University owned student accommodation, both on and off-campus, would be networked, with all future new student accommodation being networked automatically.  In addition, some 45 per cent of PCs in the open-access laboratories would be networked following the forthcoming summer upgrades and the number of dial-up lines available for students who were not in University accommodation would be increased.  It was expected that the number of students using their own PCs who would take advantage of the networking available in student accommodation would increase.  It was also possible for departments to request additional network outlets in central rooms that were already networked, for example those used by postgraduate students, at cost.



Forward Look 2000/03 (ISSC.MM.12-19/99)



 153/99

RESOLVED:	that the draft Forward Look 2000/03 be approved.



DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE



 154/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on �22 February 1999.



EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP



 155/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 26 February 1999.



Code of  Practice on Equal Opportunities for Students (EOSG.MM.15-16/99)



 156/99

Council noted that the Code of Practice on Equal Opportunities for Students had not been approved by Senate and had not, therefore, been submitted to Council for approval at this time.



ARTS COMMITTEE



 157/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 9 March 1999.



Arts Strategy (AC.MM.3-5/99)



 158/99

RESOLVED:	that approval be given to the Arts Strategy as attached to the Minutes at Appendix A.



DAY NURSERY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE



 159/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Day Nursery Management Committee held on 12 March 1999.



AUDIT COMMITTEE



 160/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 15 March 1999.



FINANCE COMMITTEE (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)



 161/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 22 March 1999. 



�Tuition Fees: Academic Session 1999/00 (FC.MM.30-32/99)



 162/99

RESOLVED:	that the tuition fees and other fees for 1999/00 as set out in the paper attached to the Minutes be approved.



ALCOHOL AND DRUGS POLICY FOR STUDENTS



 163/99

Council received paper C/99/18 and noted the University’s Alcohol and Drugs Policy for Students which had been approved by the University/Students' Union Consultative Group at its meeting on 28 January 1999.  



STUDENTS’ UNION



Sports Federation Constitution



 164/99

Council received paper C/99/19 setting out the proposed Students' Union Sports Federation Constitution which had been approved by the Students' Union Council at its meeting on 21 January 1999 (C.MM.46-51 refer).



 165/99

RESOLVED:	that the Students' Union Sports Federation Constitution, as set out in paper C/99/19, be approved.



Amendments to Students' Union Constitution



 166/99

Council received paper C/99/20 concerning amendments to the Students' Union Constitution as agreed by the Students' Union Council at meetings on 18 February and 25 March 1999.



 167/99

RESOLVED:	that approval be given to the proposed amendments to the Students' Union Constitution as set out in paper C/99/20.



AWARD OF HONORARY DEGREES



 168/99

Council received the report of the Joint Committee on Honorary Degrees as set out in paper C/99/21 (Confidential) and noted two further nominations for the award of honorary degrees to be conferred in April 2000. 



REPORT OF CHAIR’S ACTION



 169/99

Council received paper C/99/22 and ratified the following action taken on behalf of Council by the Chair:



Lay Membership of Council



 170/99

RESOLVED:	that Derek Lewis, Chair and Chief Executive of Patientline Ltd and Chair of Sunsail International PLC, be appointed as a co-opted member of Council for three years from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002. 



DATE OF NEXT MEETING



 171/99

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Monday 5 July 1999 at 2.15 p.m.
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